present the original decision and to answer questions as he was required to do under the Council's rules for call-in of executive decisions. There were no mobile home sites in his ward and he had no other interests in this item.

- (ii) Councillors Ms S Stavrou, Mrs M Sartin and B Rolfe declared a prejudicial interest in agenda item 6 as a member of the Cabinet and because they were present for part of the debate on this item at the Cabinet meeting. They intend to exercise their right under paragraph 12(2) to make representations and give evidence on this matter before withdrawing. They had no other personal or prejudicial interest in this matter.
- (iii) Councillor Mrs P Brooks declared a personal interest in agenda item 6 as she was a resident of a mobile home park and the Chairman of the residents association.
- (iv) Councillors Mrs P Smith, R Bassett, C Whitbread and Mrs D Collins declared personal interests in agenda item 6 as they were members of the Cabinet. However, they had determined that their interests were not prejudicial. They had no other interests in this item.
- (v) Councillor Mrs L Webster declared a personal interest in agenda item 6 as her sister owned a mobile home park in the area. However she was representing her residents in this matter.
- (vi) Councillor J M Whitehouse declared a personal interest in agenda item 6 as he knew someone who lived in a mobile home park.
- (vii) Councillor D Johnson declared a personal interest in agenda item 6 as he was one of the members who had signed the call-in.
- (viii) Councillor Mrs Whitehouse declared a personal interest in agenda item 8 as she was a members of Essex Savers.

## 18. CALL-IN - CABINET DECISION ON ADOPTION OF STANDARD CARAVAN SITE LICENCE CONDITIONS

The Committee considered the call-in of a decision by the Cabinet of a Housing Portfolio report of the adoption of the Standard Caravan Site Licence Conditions for Permanent Residential Sites in Epping Forest. The call-in referred to the consultation process and the proposed limiting to 1 metre of the height of fences and hedges between park homes.

The lead member of the call-in Councillor Mrs Webster was asked to open the discussion. She started by saying she was concerned by the impact of the Cabinet's proposed decision would have on local mobile home parks. She had visited each park in Waltham Abbey and Abridge. The homes were owned by the residents; they paid their Council Tax and had the same rights as the rest of the population. The residents took great pride keeping their homes well tended.

She had attended the Cabinet meeting and asked for further consideration of this decision; there was a need to consult all park home owners as insufficient consideration had been taken of the residents need for privacy. Also if their gardens were reduced in size they would make the homes less attractive and harder to sell. Insufficient time had been given to consider the new rules and in hindsight the decision should have been deferred.

She compared the Government's Model Rules to the proposed EFDC rules. The Model Rules state that that new sites should consider the appropriateness of the new rules. Hedges and fences were an integral part of each home and should be maintained. She felt that this new rule should only apply to new or replacement homes.

Councillor Mrs Webster comments that according to the national body for park homes, there was a lack of clarity about who was responsible for enforcing the conditions on fire, it was not with the local authority; London authorities have nothing about fire conditions in their licences.

Councillor Johnson, a signatory of the call-in, added that he was concerned about the decision. He had read the Building Research Establishment Paper and noticed that they had no evidence that sheds create a hazard to life. It also did not exclude non-combustible fences or sheds. The parks should come under the 2005 fire reform act, so why did EFDC park residents have to conform to these extra rules as well.

The responsible Portfolio Holder, Councillor Stallan was then asked to make his opening statement. He started by saying that the Council was legally obliged to consult with the site owners and specific third parties. All members of the Council had been notified via the Council Bulletin in November 2009 of the consultation exercise and invited to contact officers for further information. A report also went to the Cabinet on 16 November 2009 asking for further staff resources to implement the new licence conditions once agreed and this agenda had been circulated to all members. The licence conditions had not been updated for 30 years and the height of fences and hedges had not been included in the conditions at that time. Officers had consulted various bodies about this and in response they had recommended only picket fences should be allowed.

It was stated in the Model Conditions that local authorities should have regard to the advice received from the Fire Authority and the local authority would have to have some compelling reasons to deviate from this. He then asked the attending Fire Officer, Assistant Divisional Officer Stewart McMillan, for his view. Mr McMillan said that Essex Fire Authority supported the model standards and as far as he was concerned it was all about public safety. In his experience, he had noted that fires in park homes did not behave in the same way as brick built buildings.

Councillor Stallan added that they had to have regard to advice given, but that the Cabinet had proposed that residents would have three years to reduce the height of their fences and six months to reduce the height of hedges. He also proposed that, following advice received fences could be 2 metres high if they were of a non-combustible material.

The Chairman then asked the five lead petitioners in turn to make a statement.

Peter Baines, of the Abridge Park Residents Association spoke first. He said that 35% of the properties could not comply with the proposed requirements that park homes should be at least 3 metres from a boundary. What was the point of a rule that was unenforceable. He noted that:

- There was a proposal to enable each resident to spend £300 each on replacing existing sheds with metal ones;
- There had only been one minor kitchen fire in five years;
- There were no legal requirement for fire or smoke detectors to be installed in properties: and
- BBQ's and bonfires were not allowed.

The local authority should have more regard to the benefit of residents, and he asked that the 3 metre rule was not applied and that the rules were not applied retrospectively.

Next to speak was Paul Burling, from The Elms Mobile Home Park. He agreed with what had just been said. The rules should apply to new or redeveloped sites. The condition about the 3 metre rule to the boundary site cannot be complied with. The fire risk had been overstated but they had already installed additional fire points. The retrospective conditions were unfair and unjust. The authority should come to the same conclusion as North Lincolnshire that only new sites or homes should comply with the new rules.

Peter Macmillan, representing the Owl Caravan Park spoke next. He said that the homes had been in the same position since the opening of the site 19 years ago and they could not be moved as there was no space, so they could not comply with retrospective rules. He asked that all established homes be made exempt. They never had a fire on their park and there was no evidence to suggest that fences and sheds create a hazard to life. It seems that the authority was cherry picking the bits that it wanted, treat park home residents the same as house owners and should not impose retrospective conditions.

The next speaker was Estelle Martin, representing the Ludgate House Mobile Home Site. She said she was devastated and angered by the decision. It would take away the residents' life style and was not appropriate for her site. This would result in depreciation of the value of their properties.

She thought that this was a breach to their rights of home and family life and the proposed standards did not provide any benefits to them. There had never been a fire on her site.

Also the proposed loan of £250 was too small and an insult that would not compensate for the loss. There was emotional and financial stress involved as this was an unreasonable and inhuman act and they would take legal action if the council persisted.

Lastly the representative from Woodbine Park Caravan Site, Bernard Leverett spoke. He said that there were 209 homes at Woodbine Park, many with elderly residents who were hoping for a quieter life after their retirement. Although meant with good intent, people need privacy from their neighbours. These new rules should be introduced for new homes only and it should have been done by discussion. The fire authorities have always been satisfied with our site. His residents felt victimised.

The Chairman then asked the three Cabinet members who declared a prejudicial interest to make their statements before they left the meeting.

Councillor B Rolfe had come to support the Abridge residents and wanted to expand on the question of the distance between plots, but as this was not covered in the call-in notice, it was ruled out of order. Councillor Rolfe then left the meeting.

Councillor Mrs Sartin had also come to speak for her local residents at Roydon Hill. This was a well established, well maintained site. She was concerned about the loss of privacy and the costs that were to be incurred. She believed that the consultation letter was sent to the wrong person, as the association chairman said that he had not received one. She noted that the park homes were raised above ground level and a 1 metre fence would afford no privacy. Also the homes were built from fire retardant materials. There had been only one fire in the last 30 years.

There should have no restrictions on fences of a non-combustible nature. Also the area has a high water table, which the hedges help to take up and also act as a haven for wild life.

Surely there was room for common sense here. Councillor Mrs Sartin then left the meeting.

Councillor Ms Stavrou said that she had received many emails from residents on the four sites within her ward. They were concerned that this decision would adversely affect their lives. Unfortunately this call-in limited a wider debate to the points raised tonight. The 1 metre fence is impractable and home owners should have been consulted individually. Although she understood the need for updating the fire regulations, this should be done without having to make life too severe for the people who live in park homes. Councillor Ms Stavrou then left the meeting.

Councillor Barrett commented that people were living like this for a long time and suddenly the rules were changed. The fire regulations were common sense and people have a lot of common sense. The people in park homes live together and look after their homes and each other.

Councillor Mrs Grigg quoted from the model standards and asked for legal advice on the points raised. Councillor Stallan said they had looked at the evidence and came to the conclusion that the new rules should apply. They also had to listen to the advice given by the fire service. The Director of Housing said that the licensing conditions had not been reviewed for some time and the new Model Standards had been introduced after national consultation. By law, the Council had to have regard to the Model Standard and the advice received.

Councillor Breare-Hall commented that the intention was sound but any evidence of a problem was not that clear. Other authorities have adopted other ways to deal with this and we should do the same.

Councillor Jon Whitehouse added that imposing new rules and regulations should apply to new builds and not to existing ones. Existing sites should not have retrospective rules imposed. More information on current fire risks assessments was needed.

Councillor Stallan said he would refer to the Council Solicitor the view that the Council could not make retrospective changes. He added that the members were now talking about the whole set of conditions and not just the call-in. He had come to the conclusion that there needed to be a wider debate and would suggest that the Housing Scrutiny Panel be asked to look into this in detail.

The Solicitor to the Council, Colleen O'Boyle explained that the legislation was not retrospective. What could be acted upon was that if the asked for action had not been completed within a given future timetable. This would be the same as the high hedges legislation that was not retrospective but came into force from the time of the legislation.

Councillor Philip said that nothing in the report addressed a risk assessment about the difference between a 1 or 2 metre fence and this made him uncomfortable. The consultation had not worked very well and the full impact on the residents was not looked at.

Councillor Jacobs commented that other councils had got it right; these new rules should be applied only to new or redeveloped sites.

Councillor Mrs P Brooks said that was like taking a sledgehammer to crack a nut. She had lived in a park home for 15 years, where there had only been one fire, and since 1962 there had only been three fires. All the homes have safety certificates; fire hazards compare vary favourably with brick build houses. She noted that the upheaval for elderly residents was unacceptable; and dog owners needed high fences. We needed to look at what other councils had done.

Councillor Mrs McEwen said that the Council had a duty of care for all its residents and if anything happened people would look to blame us.

Councillor Sue Jones agreed that it was a sledgehammer to crack a nut and there had been insufficient consultation. We needed to look to our moral requirements on the need for consultation and to consult with individual residents.

Councillor Johnson wanted to see this decision go back to the Cabinet for further consideration.

Councillor Webster in her closing remarks said she understood the position of the local authority, but this was not just a matter of updating an existing document, but it has ramifications. This decision needs to be referred back to the Cabinet. It all hinges around paragraph 3 of the Model rules.

The Park home sites should be looked at individually as each site is individual. There was also a need to obtain a fire record of any incidents, to consult with the national body and to look at what other local authorities and fire authorities do.

Councillor Stallan in his closing speech said the call-in was only based on two points. He had heard what had been said here tonight about consultation. The Council was not legally required to consult with resident associations, but it chose to. The resident associations that had been consulted with were listed in the report and it could be seen that the Council had gone beyond what they were legally obliged to do. They had also consulted with all members of the Council as far back as February 2009. The documents are there for members to read. The Cabinet report was circulated to all members of Council, but the report did not refer to non-combustibles materials but he would accept that fences up to 2 metres would be acceptable.

Based on advice from the fire service the Council was obliged to consider the safety of all its residents.

## RESOLVED:

- (1) That the decision be referred back to the Cabinet for further consideration; and
- (2) Before the Cabinet reconsider the report that the Housing Scrutiny Panel be asked to consider the relevant issues in depth and make suitable recommendation to the Cabinet.

## 19. REVIEW OF THE LOCAL STRATEGIC PARTNERSHIP

The Chairman of One Epping Forest, Councillor Mrs D Collins introduced the annual review of the Epping Forest Local Strategic Partnership (LSP). They have had a good year, doing some good partnership working in the District and had secured